Statewide Senate Report January 19-20 2012
John Tarjan and Andreas Gebauer
1. Chair’s Report 
a. Chair Postma distributed his written report yesterday. He discussed his meeting  on the ASCSU budget with Chancellor Reed, EVC Smith, AVC Vogel, past Trustee Goldwhite, and Trustee Cheyne. It appears that the budget will allow us to move forward and that we will be allowed control in how we structure ourselves and use our resources.
2. Announcements

a. Two Senators reported on the process of presidential searches on the Fullerton and Northridge campuses. The issue of campus visits is an important one in both searches.
b. Senator Thobaben reiterated that the proposed amendment on academic freedom (see Chancellor’s report below) had been approved by ASCSU and all 23 campuses without any red flags being raised by the administration or Board. Still, it was rejected at the 11th hour by the administration. She hopes that we will avoid this type of problem in the future even though we have experienced it before. AVC Vogel took responsibility for the oversight. We should have been informed earlier of the administration’s concerns relative to the Garcetti decision. Senator Foroohar opined that this is only one example of problems with shared governance. Senator Thobaben continued to suggest that we have a tracking process to ensure that we are aware of what happens when we pass resolutions when action is requested of the Board.
c. On April 2nd and 3rd Northridge will hold a conference on funding for the CSU. Formal invitations will be sent to provosts and senate chairs to send delegations. ASCSU members will also be invited. It is anticipated that a white paper on financing the CSU will result from this conference.
d. Senator Pasternack asked that the “Letter of Urgent Concern” on the ASCSU budget drafted by Senators Pasternack, Goldwhite, Thobaben and Tarjan and endorsed by past ASCSU chairs and faculty trustees be entered into the record.
3. Excerpts from Other Reports
a. Academic Affairs Committee focused on three main issues.
i. Draft white paper on on-line education.
ii. Sustainability.

iii. Shared governance.

b. Academic Preparation and Education Programs Committee discussed the following issues. 
i. CTE and education code.
ii. Consequences of failure to participate in Early Start.

iii. CA Subject Matter Standards.

iv. Successor to CPEC.

v. A potential “supercommittee” dealing with EAP, Early Start and Graduation Initiative.

vi. Streamlining of EAP and Early Start.

vii. SB 1440 implementation. There is a glaring need for electronic tracking if the transfer AA is to be effective in facilitating transfer.

c. Faculty Affairs Committee discussed
i. Academic Freedom.
ii. Faculty rights in sponsored research.

iii. Faculty involvement in systemwide initiatives.

iv. Faculty profile/commitments in Access to Excellence/faculty climate survey.

v. Unfortunate language in the Board Statement on Academic Freedom in need of revision.

vi. Investing in faculty excellence.

vii. The future of shared governance in the CSU.

d. Fiscal & Governmental Affairs Committee 
i. Met with AVC Yelverton-Zamarripa and got an update on legislative developments.
ii. Met with AVC Turnage and got an update on the budget.

iii. Discussed shared governance.

iv. Looked at SB 640 (Rubio) dealing with the use of student fees—we will look to CSSA for guidance.

v. Discussed the LAO report requesting oversight of higher education—we will continue to monitor developments.

vi. Have a resolution on investment in faculty excellence.

vii. Have a resolution on enrollment management.

viii. Have a resolution opposing SB 755 and SB 967 dealing with faculty compensation.

ix. Planned for in-district lobbying this year in lieu of ASCSU lobby day.

e. Faculty Trustee Cheyne gave a detailed account of the last Board meeting in November during which the Board recessed from the Dumke Auditorium and reconvened in the Munitz Conference Room. Trustee Cheyne felt that those decisions were justified. The planned December Board meeting was cancelled. She believes an important part of her job is to facilitate communications and emphasize the importance of shared governance. Providing financial support for ASCSU is a part of ensuring that shared governance takes place. She will be visiting SFSU, SJSU and SSU in the coming months and will attend the Northridge conference on CSU funding.   
f. GE Advisory
i. There was an update on the Give Students a Compass Project The Engaging from the Start (Compass) conference will take place at CSULA on February 13th and 14th.
ii. We had a virtual presentation and discussion on credit for prior learning. 

iii. In effect, we replaced a CCC campus in the Statway experiment in which pre-baccalaureate math and GE math are combined in a course sequence. We will continue to examine whether the algebra content in this sequence matches the proposals reviewed by committee members. We will likely be discussing the role of algebra as a preparation for the baccalaureate in future meetings.

iv. We had a broad-ranging discussion on critical thinking that will continue onto our next agenda.

v. We discussed the appropriate accommodation for students who have a certified mathematics disability. The issue was referred to the Advisory Committee for Services to Students with Disabilities.

vi. We had a report from the subcommittee investigating credit for foreign language proficiency. There are very few (French only) widely accepted tests available to demonstrate proficiency. The group recommended that we take no further action. 

vii. We discussed the divergence in policy on some campuses regarding a required minimum grade of C in all “golden 4” courses for transfer vs. native students.

viii. CLEP exams in composition were not judged to be appropriate for earning baccalaureate credit by the English Council. See New CLEP Exams.
ix. The nursing faculty are requesting a substitution for critical thinking and 3 units of Area D credit by the totality of the content of their 70 unit transfer curriculum. The committee decided that the entire curriculum would be reviewed to see if it would meet the same criteria as would be used for single course reviews in these areas. 

g. ASCSU 50th Anniversary Task Force has met, organized itself and generated a number of ideas. The date for the anniversary has been set as the March ASCSU plenary 2013. Subcommittee heads are soliciting volunteers for work in planning the commemoration.

i. ASCSU History—Senator Goldwhite
ii. Logo/Gear—Senator Miller

iii. Fundraising—Senator Pasternack

iv. Celebration—Senator Tarjan
h. Admissions Advisory Committee met in December. Their agenda included SB 1440/AI implementation, Early Start, enrollment management/impaction, changes to CSU Mentor, and application fees. 
4. Meeting of the Committee of the Whole
a. Budget/Senate Operations
i. Should we consider changing the constitution to change campus representation to two senators from each campus?

1. It is very hard to predict the exact cost given the vagaries of the budget given the unpredictability of elections (# of first year senators), travel costs, etc.
2. We should consider reducing the assigned time for the at-large members of the Executive Committee to reflect that of members of other committees.

3. We should consider having only one at-large member of the Executive Committee in years when there is an immediate-past-chair.

b. Shared Governance—Sample of Comments
i. Votes of no confidence have had little effect in the past.

ii. A letter should be written to the Chair of the Board and Chancellor and the Chair of ASCSU should characterize the response to the letter in a communication to the general faculty. 

iii. There continues to be great concerns about the health of shared governance in the system.
iv. There is seldom an appropriate response or reaction to our resolutions.

v. We need to make a strong statement via something like a vote of no confidence.

vi. We should take a more measured approach such as a letter before we take a step such as a resolution of no confidence in system leadership.

5. We passed the following resolution that was previously introduced at our November plenary. Copies of this and other resolutions can be found at http://www.calstate.edu/AcadSen/Records/Resolutions/.
a. Early Faculty Involvement in CSU Initiatives expresses concerns about recent curricular initiatives that have moved forward without appropriate faculty involvement. It asserts the faculty’s primacy in the curriculum, expresses support for the Board of Trustees statement on collegiality, and asserts that faculty must have meaningful involvement in all curricular initiatives. 
6. We introduced several resolutions at the plenary. These will return as second reading items in January after being reviewed on the campuses. 
a. Action in Response to Education Code Section 66205.8 Regarding the Applicability of High School Career Technical Education Courses Toward CSU Eligibility recommends criteria for including these courses on the approved high school list, asserts the primacy of the faculty in determining the curriculum, and expresses concern about potential bifurcation of admissions requirements in the UC and CSU.
b. Enrollment Management in the CSU recommends enrollment be limited by our capacity to provide a quality education, that self-support options be explored, and that enrollment be managed in a way so as to not disproportionately impair smaller campuses’ ability to fulfill their educational missions.
c. Investing in Excellence in the CSU supports the proposed board compensation policy, urges the Board recommit the Commitment 2 in Access to Excellence regarding faculty, commends the board for making compensation a priority in its requested support budget, and suggests development of a plan for investing in faculty excellence.
d. Opposition to SB 755 (Liu) and SB 967 (Yee) opposes the bills on executive compensation and asserts the Board of Trustees’ role in setting policy for the CSU.
e. Recognizing Continuing Integration of Sustainability into CSU Academic Endeavors is self-explanatory.
f. Calling for the Creation and Review of Online Education Policies recommends the campuses establish committees to create these policies and provides suggestions for the scope of these policies.
g. Academic Freedom and Faculty Rights Pertaining to Sponsored Research encourages campuses to develop and review related policies.
h. Acceptance of Online Education White Paper endorses this report from the Academic Affairs Committee.
i. Amendment to the Bylaws, Member-At-Large of the Executive Committee would amend the bylaws to have only one member-at-large during years in which there is an immediate-past-chair. 
7. Chancellor Charles Reed Chancellor Reed began by thanking Chair Postma and the ASCSU for our work on the implementation of SB 1440. This is very important for helping our students to move through transfer and on to graduation. We currently have 5 presidential vacancies in the CSU. This is an unprecedented and great challenge for the Board. We will lose 2 Board members in March. Historically we have had 1 or 2 searches in a given year. It is getting harder and harder to recruit presidents for the CSU. Dr. Reed has been turned down more in the past few months than in the previous 12 years by potential presidents. Academic leaders are leery of the current budget situation in CA. They see that our overall budget has been reduced $1b in the past 2 years. They say they do not need to come to CA and get beat up over relatively low compensation in a state that is not investing in higher education, as are many other states doing. I spend 80% of my time on the budget. I feel I have done my most important work of my career in the past two years trying to keep the system operating in the face of these horrible budget cuts. We are feeling extreme pain. I have never been more discouraged as Chancellor of the CSU. We anticipated the latest $100m cut but were blind-sided by the development that it is a permanent cut. In one year, we lost $750b. In two years we have gone from around $3b in state support to $2b in state support. We have needed to raise tuition to keep the doors open and teach our students. When Gov. Schwarzenegger left office, he left us with a $365m one-time budget augmentation. We have used this to help get through the past year and a half. The Chancellor is discouraged because 1) it does not appear the state continues to value higher education, 2) the Governor’s State of the State address had nothing about higher education, and 3) for 2012-13, the budget is based upon a positive outcome from a November referendum. If the referendum passes, our budget will be flat. If it fails, another $200m will be lost from our budget. How can we make an adjustment mid-year? An adjustment after January would be the equivalent of a $400m cut spread over 2 semesters. The Chancellor and Presidents will need to plan for a very austere state appropriation budget of approximately $1.8b. The last time we had a state budget at this level we had 95,000 fewer students. The presidents are indicating that they have structural deficits and already cannot continue to operate at the same level next year, even before additional cuts. An additional complication is the variety of requirements for layoff notices across different represented groups. Enrollment management and admissions management is very complex given the requirements and procedures we have to follow. We need to make enrollment decisions well in advance of budget developments. We make long-term commitments to students once they are admitted. We will need to make some very early, unpleasant decisions regarding admissions. Starting with Governor Wilson, the Chancellor has teamed with the UC to make the case for funding higher education. Enrollment growth was a given for funding. Budgets would at least be signaled in time for us to make enrollment decisions. That is no longer the case Governor Brown has proposed an agreement that would give us $72m-$80m that would pay for enrollment growth, health care increases, increased pension contributions and debt service. We would have much less money to teach students under this scenario. This amount is much less than the inadequate funding increases given to us by previous Governors. If the tax referendum does not pass, the CSU is facing a long, difficult time. Q: Do we have training programs in place for our campus leaders? A: We have lost a lot of middle management. In the past 18 months we have lost 105 people in the CO. We are trying to improve leadership training. Q: Have we considered dramatic decreases in enrollment? A: Tuition is now high enough that we can pay for classroom instruction for undergraduates (not support services). When we reduce enrollment, we lose that tuition money. Graduate education is not supported to the same extent by tuition.  Chair Postma indicated that the Provosts are forming a task force including faculty to look at this issue. Q: There is a lot of money in this state. What are we doing to pressure the legislature politically? A: We have joined hands with the UC and CCC. We are working with students, contacting parents, etc.  There is not a lot of money in available for the state to spend since we are running such large deficits. Higher education is the largest discretionary part of the budget. The Democrats have made maintaining welfare and healthcare their top priorities. Cutting us leads to tuition increases which allow them to “blame” CSU and have political cover for budget cuts. The prisons have become more important than universities. The prisons get more money now than the CSU and UC combined. The Chancellor has made this point repeatedly to the Governor. There are 12,000 women behind bars for non-violent crimes. There are many low-level drug offenders there as well. There is discretion over only 12% of the budget. 4 or 5 members of the legislature are key to decision-making. Q: There are rumors about one or two campuses being shut down. A: No, that is not happening. We are working hard with the campuses to cooperate to save resources through shared services. As an example, Bay Area campuses share a police call center. We are reducing the number of computer servers and data centers on our campuses. We have found we can do this without impacting service. Do we need more than one CIO for the Bakersfield, Stanislaus and Fresno campuses?  Q: Should we not move to a per unit tuition structure? A: We have modeled that but it is too risky in terms of revenue to consider at this time. Q: We spend money and energy to support shared governance for the benefit of the system but feel that our advice is repeatedly disregarded or ignored. We continue to request consultation. As an example, we passed a resolution to amend our constitution to include language supporting academic freedom that you had a chance to review for a long time, yet at the last minute the language was rejected and a discussion was not agendized by the Board on the issue. A: The Chancellor apologized for this situation. He is hesitant to put items on the Board agenda that staff recommends not be approved. Counsel recommended against adoption. Administration has the right under shared governance to propose things. For example, Early Start. He wants to move the system ahead and have the system be recognized as a leader in the nation to serve underserved students better. We need to work together to move forward. Q: In the past we have worked together with the UC on budget matters in Sacramento. It appears there is an attempt to now negotiate separately with the segments. A: I am unhappy that this apparently is true. We found out about the 4% proposal from UC leadership rather than from the Governor’s office. This proposed arrangement would be much more favorable for the UC than for the CSU. It includes debt service, length of debt, pension contributions, etc. Q: What will happen with tuition increases? A: It is hard to continue to raise tuition but what is the alternative? We have the lowest tuition in the nation but our students are hurting. The Board does not want to raise tuition. I try to take a holistic approach to these decisions, to keep the doors open and maintain quality. We face very difficult decisions. 
8. EVC Ben Quillian reviewed the dismal budget situation.  Not only is the budget bad but we have the threat of an even bigger triggered cut. He reviewed in detail the 4% proposal discussed by the Chancellor previously. It does not address need related to enrollment, deferred maintenance, compensation, etc. Dr. Quillian summarized a conversation he had with leadership from the U of Wisconsin. California is a “poster child” for disinvestment in higher education. He has told campus CFO’s to plan for an additional systemwide $200m reduction. The November tax referendum initiative may very well fail, resulting in the trigger. The Executive Council has appointed 4 committees to look at ways to improve operations in the CSU. One group will look at systemwide conversion to semesters and a common calendar. Another will look at cooperating in operations such as purchasing across campuses. Another will look at “self-imposed” restrictions and requirements in the CSU (Title 5).  Another is looking at campus-based student fees. Q: The proposed budget is terrible. Can we mobilize the parents and students and faculty to lobby on behalf of the CSU? A: Yes, the budget is terrible. Yes, we need to pull together to lobby on behalf. Q: Is it time to consider significant enrollment reductions rather than continuing to “cope” with dramatically insufficient budgets? All we get by “coping” is further reductions. A: We may have no choice.
9. Ruth Black, Executive Director of Calstate Online talked about the initiative. She is committed to providing faculty professional development and looking to faculty to provide leadership on the curriculum. Q: How will this initiative and its overhead be funded? A: Initially we are focusing on existing programs. Ongoing funding continues to be a challenge to be addressed. Q: “On-line” can mean a lot of different things. What does it mean to you? A: “Hybrid” to me means 25-75% of the course is offered on-line. “On-line” means at least 80% of the course is offered fully on-line. We expect a lot of new developments nationwide in terms of the use of technology to deliver instruction. There may be technological solutions to address face-to-face requirements. What “horizon” we chose is important. If we think 5-10 years forward or even 20 years, the range of possibilities may be much broader. Q: There is some inconsistency in how we provide information on self-support and state-support on-line programs. A: Students want to have a simple, unified place to find information on on-line programs. We should have a single place for students to get information on all programs. Q: Will CSU programs compete with each other? A: There is room for multiple programs like the MBA. She is conducting a pricing survey of on-line programs. Q: Is there a mission statement for Calstate On-Line that can guide strategy? A: Not yet. We are early in the formation of the governing structure. 
10. EVC Ephraim Smith apologized for the mixup relative to the academic freedom amendment. We continue to make progress on the graduation initiative. A document showing campus retention was shared. CSUB had the lowest first year retention rate in the system for the 2010 fall cohort of freshmen. We also had the lowest second year retention rate for the 2009 cohort of freshmen. We are making progress on SB 1440. Provosts have been reviewing programs deemed by the faculty to not have lower-division coursework “similar” to the respective TMC. There are communications challenges in informing students whether they are actually in an official transfer AA program, with the rights students gain upon completing that degree and transferring to the CSU. Enrollment management/admissions are ongoing challenges. There will be a presentation/discussion about it at the Board Education Policies Committee.
11. State University Dean Chris Mallon introduced the CSU Degree Program Database. For the first time it is possible to search a complete database of degrees within the CSU. The data in this system will be used by a number of departments and other systems such as CSU Mentor, ASSIST and CMS. The system also has information about degree and graduation requirements, double-counting, etc. This allows for much analysis related to facilitating graduation.
12. AVC Ron Vogel, in response to a question, indicated that there was a study of assigned time for local senates. The data is not very useful in its current form. There is no specific intended use for the data being collected other to inform provosts and others.
13. John Travis, CFA Liaison indicated that we had our first (albeit limited) strike in our history involving two campuses. The justification for the strike was the failure to honor the previously negotiated pay raises. However, the impetus for the strike may very well be dissatisfaction with the progress of the current negotiations. CSSA hopes to use the mediation process before fact-finding to move the negotiations forward. We are also very concerned about shared governance and appreciate its value to the University. It appears to us that there is a strategy on the part of the administration to strengthen management and management discretion and to weaken shared governance. The faculty role is being diminished. CSSA is busy looking at legislation to put on their watch list and will shortly be considering positions as things become clearer in Sacramento. We are concerned about the expansion of role of the Extended University. We are also concerned about on-line education. 
14. CSSA Liaison Jeremy White CSSA will be meeting this weekend at SSU and will focus on the Governor’s budget. CSSA is looking forward to the ASCSU response to the budget. Foster youth is also on the agenda. 
15. ERFA Liaison William Bliscke reported that ERFA met with CO staff in an effort to explore ways to identify emeritus and retired faculty on the campuses and increase their participation in ERFA. They hope to identify ways in which they can be a resource to the campuses and their faculties. A survey has been developed for current and potential ERFA members on the campuses which would determine their willingness to become more involved on their campuses.
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